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Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong’s 
National Day Rally 2017 speech was 
a refreshing departure from those 
of previous years, which focused 
primarily on economic issues. 
Choosing to focus on diabetes as 
one of Singapore’s longer-term 
issues was a timely rallying call for 
Singaporeans to take health and 
wellness seriously and start making 
real lifestyle changes. A tall order, 
but as PM Lee rightly said, “It takes 
effort but it can be done.”

In fact, for the past three years, 
Singapore has put in place 
system-level changes to make 
healthy living easy.

In 2014, the Ministry of Health 
released the Healthy Living Master 
Plan. It signalled a dramatic 
departure from the traditional 

general health education approach, 
which assumes that an individual 
with the right knowledge will go on 
to adopt the right attitude and pick 
up healthy lifestyle habits. 
Research has proven that this is not 
always the case.

The master plan envisions making 
healthy living natural and effortless 
with its “3Ps strategy” focusing on: 
place – to provide a conducive 
environment for healthy living; 
people – to build a socially inclusive 
community for healthy living; and 
price – giving affordable options for 
healthy living.

Similarly, the Urban 
Redevelopment Authority and 
Land Transport Authority have 
outlined several “car-light” 
initiatives aligned with this vision 
by reducing the need to commute 
by car. Singapore’s cycling path 
network will increase from today’s 
230km to 700km by 2030. 
Underground pedestrian walkways 
will be expanded – for example, the 

new Marina South downtown will 
be linked to the old Central 
Business District via 30km of 
underground walkways. 
Workplaces are being built closer to 
homes in areas including, 
Woodlands, Punggol and 
Tampines. These measures will not 
only create a more liveable city, but 
also make it conducive for walking 
or cycling to work.

With such infrastructural 
changes in place, Singaporeans will 
have more avenues to increase 
daily physical activity levels, and 
not simply through more sports. 
Indeed, many people mistakenly 
think that only vigorous sports 
activity can help prevent diabetes 
when, in fact, moderate activity 
levels will increase the insulin 
sensitivity of our skeletal muscles 
and lead to more efficient 
utilisation of glucose and 
regulation of blood sugar levels.

It is more challenging on the food 
front though. With our large 

number and wide variety of food 
outlets, it would be more strategic 
to focus efforts on food sellers such 
as supermarkets. A consumer 
would be more inclined to pick up 
the healthier choice of a 
brown-and-white-rice mix 
convenient pack prominently 
displayed on shelves. A soda tax, 
while sending a powerful message, 
may not be necessary should 
beverage manufacturers go further 
to lower the sugar content in drinks 
to below the recently pledged 12 
per cent.

While we can make the 
environment more conducive for 
healthy living, it all ultimately boils 
down to personal choice. Various 
programmes and incentives do 
exist to nudge Singaporeans 
towards the right actions, drawing 
from behavioural economics 
insights on what motivates 
individuals. However, they do not 
initiate attitude or mindset changes.

Ralph Waldo Emerson’s famous 

words, “Sow a thought and you reap 
an action; sow an act and you reap a 
habit; sow a habit and you reap a 
character; sow a character and you 
reap a destiny”, suggest that 
repeating an act leads to 
permanent change. In reality, there 
is a big chasm between sowing an 
act and reaping a habit.

WORKPLACE PARADIGM SHIFT
A collective mindset shift is the key 
to creating sustainable 
population-level behavioural 
change. We must value health as 
much as we value wealth.

Currently, in the first 20 years of 
our lives, the focus is on building 
skills and habits to create wealth 
and hopefully, health. 
Unfortunately, when we start work, 
we pursue wealth, often at the 
expense of health. While we start to 
value our health more by the time 
we reach our 50s and 60s, the 
damage to our health caused by 
many years of neglect has become 
more difficult to reverse. And 
chronic diseases start manifesting.

We must change our mindset: 
Cultivate good habits for wealth 
and health in the first 30 years of 
life; pursue both wealth and health 
in the next 30 years in order to 
enjoy wealth and health in the last 
30 years. The workplace is 
therefore critical if we want to win 
the war against diabetes.

Employers must recognise the 
need to continue good health 
habits in their young workers, and 
help employees pursue health 
while creating wealth. Workplace 

well-being is more than having low 
safety lapses. There is increasing 
evidence that unhealthy workers 
are more prone to workplace 
accidents and also less productive.

Besides workplace accidents, ill 
health also directly impacts the 
bottom line. The Ministry of 
Manpower and the Ministry of 
Health jointly launched the Total 
Workplace Safety and Health 
programme to help employers 
develop a holistic workplace safety 
and health management system 
that puts equal emphasis on safety 
and health promotion.

Singapore is right in taking a 
multi-pronged approach in tackling 
diabetes. But it will be a long-drawn 
war with results apparent only 
decades later.

The Saw Swee Hock School of 
Public Health has projected that 
there will be one million diabetics 
in Singapore by 2050 – that is, if 
we do nothing to stop it. Recently, 
the school estimated that there 
will be more than 27,000 new 
cases a year of people with 
diabetic complications by 2050, 
up from about 12,000 now. We 
would be delighted to be proven 
wrong. Singapore’s war on 
diabetes will be deemed successful 
only if the next generation is not 
burdened with such numbers.
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In his National Day Rally speech, 
Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong 
highlighted the Government’s 
commitment to enhance 
pre-school education. It is indeed 
timely for Singapore to extend its 
focus to pre-school education, 
given research on the positive 
impact of early childhood 
experiences on life outcomes. 
Access to pre-school education also 
boosts social mobility, as many 
commentators have noted.

One area of concern, however, is 
whether some Singaporean parents 
might respond by doing more to 
ensure their children remain 
competitive to achieve constant 
upward mobility, or at least retain 
their family’s place in the upper 
rungs of the income distribution. 

According to this logic, if 
universal pre-school education is 
likely, then the demand for 
differentiation would rise 
accordingly. Some parents may 
focus on helping their children 
obtain Primary 1 competencies 
much earlier – a poll by The Straits 
Times and research firm Nexus 
Link in 2015 found that four in 10 
parents sent their pre-school 
children to tuition. 

As access to pre-school expands, 
more parents may feel the need to 
not just ensure their child goes to a 
“better” pre-school, but fill their 
offspring’s schedules with 
enrichment lessons. Educational 
entrepreneurs are unlikely to pass 
up an opportunity to create 
services tapping wealthier parents’ 
fears of their children losing their 
privileged position.

Research also suggests that 
children from disadvantaged 
families are actually the largest 
beneficiaries of pre-school when it 
comes to academic outcomes, and 
that the academic gains for those 
from better-off backgrounds may 
be minimal. So over-anxious 
parents should be reminded that 
hot-housing one’s pre-school 
children in an attempt to build their 
academic competencies may thus 
come to naught. 

A nationally representative 2012 
study by University of Texas 
psychologist Elliot Tucker-Drob of 
1,200 children in the United States 
found that there were no 
differences in reading and 
mathematics test scores for children 
raised in wealthier homes who went 
to pre-school and those who did not. 
For children in disadvantaged 
homes, test scores were much 
higher if they went to pre-school 
than if they stayed home. 

Pre-school, in other words, 
provides a setting for learning 
foundational competencies that 
children from disadvantaged 

families might not otherwise be 
able to access. 

Those from wealthier and more 
educated backgrounds, in contrast, 
already benefit from the 
stimulating environment their 
parents are able to provide at home. 

Rather, the gains that children 
from better-off backgrounds 
accrue from pre-schools may be 
more socio-emotional. In 
pre-schools, they have 
opportunities to learn how to share 
toys and accepting how to win and 
lose in games. Ideally, they would 
also interact with others from 
different socio-economic, ethnic 
and religious backgrounds. 

With the added government 
investment in developing 
Singapore’s pre-school sector, 
especially teachers’ competencies 
through providing national training 
opportunities akin to the rest of the 
school system, hopefully more 
parents will be secure that the 
quality of the typical pre-school is 
more than adequate.

This is already true for primary 
schools: a recent nationally 
representative survey by the 
Institute of Policy Studies of 1,500 
parents with primary school 
children found that over 80 per 
cent of parents reported that the 
school their child attends is a good 
school. 

What’s next? While pre-school 
matters, research is also consistent 
that at least some child outcomes 
are related to their home 
experience. Parental attention and 
interaction through play and 
reading with their child are just 
some of the ways that children 
become equipped for their lifelong 
learning journey.

Unfortunately, parenting styles 
differ. Parents who struggle 
financially, with health issues, 
disability or marital disruptions, 
will find it a challenge to ensure a 
conducive environment for 
successful childhood development. 

This then calls for focused state 
and community intervention. PM 
Lee’s statement about the 
possibility of expanding KidStart, a 
programme that provides targeted 
attention to low-income and 
vulnerable parents and their 
children as early as possible, 
coaching them on parenting 
matters and ensuring adequate 
nutritional and healthcare access, 
is certainly heartening. 

We need to do all we can to 
ensure that social mobility is 
sustained, that every child’s 
outcomes are determined not by 
which income bracket they are 
born into, but by how well they 
seize the opportunities that all of 
them would be afforded. 
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Education in Singapore is not just a 
national value but an obsession, so 
there is nothing surprising when it 
features prominently in the 
annual National Day Rally (NDR), 
the most important political 
speech of the year.

This year is no exception and the 
plans laid out by Prime Minister 
Lee Hsien Loong for early 
childhood education are both 
welcome news for the sector and a 
signal that the country intends to 
take a dramatic step forward in 
terms of access to pre-school 
education.

One thing is very clear: State 
involvement in the sector is 
expanding. This can be seen from 
the doubling of the state budget for 
early education by 2022, the 
addition of tens of thousands of 
places for children zero to four 
years of age in new centres, and the 
creation of centralised and 
standardised teacher training at a 
new national institute.

Greater state involvement in this 
fragmented sector is welcome. 
Unlike in secondary and tertiary 
education where Singapore is a 
global leader, it has ranked low 
internationally on early 
childhood education, as the 2012 
Lien Foundation report, Starting 
Well, noted. 

The recently announced 
changes have the potential to 
move the country closer to the top. 
Excellence there is characterised 
by, among other factors, near 
universal coverage for three- to 
five- year-olds, affordability 
and/or subsidies for low- and 

middle-income families, specific 
teacher qualification standards, 
and good teacher wages.

The stakes for Singapore are high 
and getting pre-school right will 
help with some of the country’s 
longer-term challenges. 

First, as the Prime Minister 
signalled in his speech, ensuring 
access to quality early education is 
a strategic move aimed at ensuring 
social mobility.

Not only is social mobility (via 
meritocracy) part of Singapore’s 
national identity but it is also 
linked to making full use of the 
country’s human capital. However, 
as Deputy Prime Minister 
Tharman Shanmugaratnam noted 
earlier this year, as social gaps 
widen, social mobility is in trouble 
in Singapore. Education has an 
important role to play in reversing 
this trend.

Children who enter primary 
school at a disadvantage find it 
hard to catch up and disadvantage 
is often a function of social 
exclusion. Over time, the 
achievement gap is likely to grow 
and high-quality early intervention 
is one way to tackle the problem. 

The focus on creating additional 
places for children zero to four 
years old is especially important. 
As much of the neuroscience and 
child development literature 
shows, much of brain development 
occurs between birth and three 
years old and having a stimulating, 
language-rich environment has 
lasting benefits. Not only can 
childcare centres with 
well-trained professionals provide 
such an environment but also, 
crucially, teachers can work with 
parents on techniques to help 
develop children’s language 
abilities and curiosity at home.

The creation of a new national 

institute to train people for the 
early childhood sector is an 
important move to strengthen the 
quality and standards of teachers. 

Especially gratifying is the 
announcement that specialised 
tracks to prepare pre-school 
teachers in the arts and music will 
be available. A focus on and 
widespread availability of the arts 
in the early years should be seen as 
another strategic element in 
meeting the country’s long-term 
goals. The need to develop 
learners and a work force who are 
creative and critical thinkers, not 
just good test takers, is part of 
Singapore’s approach to 
maintaining a competitive edge in 
the global market. 

This need underlies a number of 
recent policy decisions, such as 
heavy investment in lifelong 
learning or the creation of new 
tertiary institutions like the 
Singapore University of 
Technology and Design or 
Yale-NUS College, the 
undergraduate liberal arts tie-up 
between Yale University and the 
National University of Singapore.

Education in the earliest years 
also has an important role to play 
in this strategy. Arts education not 
only helps children express their 
creativity and value it but it also 
promotes what psychologists call 
“divergent thinking”, which 
encourages problem-solving 
through multiple methods by 
generating many ideas. 

The creative arts also help 
children develop their soft skills by 
encouraging them to explore their 
emotions and develop 
self-regulation and self-control. 

A third challenge that these 
changes in the early childhood 
sector may address is Singapore’s 
declining fertility. At the NDR, the 

Prime Minister teased the 
audience, saying that the 
Government was doing its part and 
now it is up to young couples to 
have babies. The strong kernel of 
truth in that joke is that there is a 
clear, positive relationship between 
the availability of affordable, 
high-quality day care and fertility.

Numerous studies from Europe 
show that the transition to 
motherhood is hastened by public 
and labour market policy measures 
that allow women to combine 
work and family life. Good, 
reasonably priced pre-school and 
childcare is not the only one but it 
is a crucial part of the puzzle.

The new measures for the early 
childhood sector have potentially 
far-reaching implications for 
Singapore. The challenge will 
come in the implementation. 
Unlike the high-tax, welfare state 
regimes in Scandinavia or France 
whose pre-school systems top the 
global rankings, Singapore will 
continue to depend on 
significant private-sector 
involvement even as the provision 
by the state sector grows.

A major task ahead for 
policymakers is to incentivise 
providers to keep fees at a 
manageable level for both low- and 
middle-income families. Costs will 
inevitably rise, especially for 
teachers’ salaries, which is 
necessary to attract and retain 
high-quality professionals who 
will staff the new centres. Squaring 
the financing circle will entail costs 
– especially in terms of 
consolidation in the sector – but 
the benefits will pay dividends for 
years to come.
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Concern about parents 
hot-housing pre-schoolers

Bigger state role in pre-school education welcome
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